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PBP = Paperboard Packaging 
 
Feb. 28, 2002 
 
Dear Chris, Scott, John, Lonnie, Frank, Dan, Forest, and Cindy, 
 
Good afternoon to all of you. I hope everything is well. As promised, 
here is a copy of the article that I have interviewed you all on about 
QMS systems that will appear in the April issue of PBP Magazine. Please 
give it a good read through and let me know what you think. I think the 
piece turned out very well and I am happy with the final product. The 
piece follows at the end of this message.  
If you want to make any changes for factual accuracy on your quotes, 
there is still time. Please just bold the parts that you want changed 
and put your revised text in parentheses. That way, if I don't get back 
to the piece until my deadline day, I will know exactly what you want 
and there will be no discrepencies. 
Also, if anyone has any photos that you would like to have run with the 
piece, please forward them along as well. They can be sent by electronic 
mail at a minimum of 300 dpi. If you have hard copies and would rather 
send them regular mail, please give me a call and we can discuss that too. 
If anyone has any questions, concerns, etc., do not hesitate to contact 
me. Otherwise, have a great day, and I hope to hear from you soon. 
 
Sincerely, 
 
John Nocero 
Managing Editor 
Paperboard Packaging 
440/891-2718 
jnocero@advanstar.com 
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Seal of Approval 
The skinny on QMS programs.  
 
BY JOHN NOCERO 
Managing Editor 
 
An effective Quality Management System (QMS) helps produce a good 
product that meets customer specifications while smashing any obstacle 
in the way of accomplishing that task. It’s the #12 tag on a pair of 
Fruit of the Looms. Seeing that label alerts you, the consumer, the 
underwear you are getting is of the highest quality, similar to the 
flags boasting ISO certification that are mounted at the tops of 
flagpoles on plants across the country.  
 
While the acronyms may change, QMS programs, like ISO, Malcolm 
Baldridge, Statistical Process Control, and Kaison, are in place at many 
plants worldwide.  
 
Importance 
Lonnie Dillard of Custom Packaging, an ISO-9001 plant in Lebanon, Tenn., 
says every plant has some type of QMS system. It can be as simple as 
verbal procedures and setup checks or as complex as quality or 
documented procedure manuals. Chris Gibbons, general manager, McDonald 
Packaging, Santa Ana, Calif., and Phoenix, Ariz., says QMS systems are 
extremely important. Plants can get by without them, but could lose a 
lot of flexibility in the process, he says.  
 
"QMS systems, in one form or another, are a competitive absolute in 
moving forward," says John Buesing, president of ISO-9002 certified 
Crown Paper Box, Indianapolis. "Customers are deciding that measuring, 
rating and ranking are a way to control costs and increase satisfaction. 
 
"More and more of our customers are measuring what fraction of product 
is defective in some way. The same logic applies to service quality, 
measured in on-time deliveries and speed of response, where the results 
are weighted and ranked among competitors.  
 
apsmusic@earthlink.net"Companies that use these or similar processes to get at the root of 
problems and to design robust systems, processes and products will, over 
time, reap financial benefit and greater longevity." 
 
Plus, a certified QMS is an absolute must for ensuring existing and 
future business opportunities, says Scott Sumner, quality systems 
manager, Design Packaging, South Bend, Ind. 
 
"That is the name of the game in the box business," he says. "There are 
many hungry companies out there competing for our existing, as well as 
our future, business we are trying to earn. Basically, everyone has the 
same products to offer, so selling your company and abilities, with the 
ability to back up promises, is vital to keeping the customer happy." 
Measurement 
 
QMS systems should measure characteristics that are important to 
customers, Dillard says. By monitoring customer satisfaction and QMS 
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performance, companies reap benefits such as organizational sizzle, 
effective problem solving, flexibility, and improved end results. A 
well-maintained QMS tracks almost anything.  
 
If a QMS is designed, implemented and managed properly, it can measure 
all the fundamentals needed to run a good healthy business, Sumner says.  
 
"With a little effort, you can track these things and present them on a 
continual basis," he says. "This is the backbone of the QMS, continual 
improvement driven by well-informed, factual, data-based decision 
making. We have taken the approach of applying the system and 
continually benefiting from it. If you do not focus and work hard daily, 
the pieces will never fall into place." 
 
Sumner says that for independent sheet plants, QMS systems have been 
given a bad rep, because the customer has forced the person making the 
decisions into QMS certification. To appease them, companies certify to 
the easiest of QMS specifications for the least amount of expense in the 
quickest amount of time to get a plaque on the wall. Then they move 
forward with their regular business practices, only worrying about 
compliance at the next surveillance audit.  
 
But this approach misses the entire idea behind a QMS.  
"(Design Packaging) implemented a system that is value added to the 
company," Sumner says. "The entire system is designed around our 
business and addresses the things that we need to run the company better." 
 
Design Packaging made its system very straightforward. Sumner says the 
most difficult hurdle was helping people understand it was not put in 
place to try and catch anyone doing anything wrong. Those people making 
mistakes is because they have not been properly taught.  
 
"It is our responsibility as managers to train the employee how to do 
the job properly," Sumner says. "We are trying to convince employees the 
system is designed as much to protect them as it is the company. 
Compliance to it is not limited to the production employee but 
throughout the company. 
 
"This is not one department against another but a total commitment from 
the whole company. The goal is to help people become better employees. 
Using the system properly can give information to upper level managers 
that has not been available in the past, numbers that should be looked 
at to get an entire image of where your company is are vital if you are 
going to drive improvement." 
 
ISO’s Work 
With its ISO 9001 registration, Dan McAtee, ISO representative at Pax, 
says the company can now track its performance and set corrective 
actions and plans to meet its goals. The way he looks at it is, ‘How can 
you fix something if you don’t know why it broke?’ 
 
"Our employees take our quality system very seriously because management 
showed they were behind the system 100 percent from day one," he says. 
"In our case, our QMS has helped us to fine tune our inspections and 
identify potential problems before they occur. Our system is well 
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documented, which allows us to track our performance and set new goals 
for the future." 
Buesing says his company, Crown Paper Box, helped get out of some of the 
ruts it had fallen into by implementing ISO principles. 
 
"In other words, the question ‘Can we get away with it?’ has become a 
much more complex and rewarding series of problem solving activities 
working with the root cause of problems and how our company can do a 
better job for our customers," he says.  
 
Western Packaging Co., a division of Single Source Packaging, Sidney, 
Ohio, obtained its ISO-1994 certification in only eight months last 
year. Cindy Walker, warehouse manager and ISO representative, says 
putting it together really wasn’t too hard because ISO standards were 
implemented into the firm’s existing procedures. But she says there were 
times of trepidation.  
 
"It is a scary process when people come in and tell you how to get ISO 
certified but really don’t explain anything," she says. "ISO 
certification is so wordy and can be very confusing and hard to 
understand. At first, that was our fear, that we couldn’t implement it." 
 
Walker thinks that the ISO program at the company, which makes most of 
its boxes for automotive parts for Honda, will undoubtedly improve.  
 
"We do a lot of follow-through testing by managers," she says. "We want 
every one of the boxes that we make to be a perfect box before it is 
signed off. Also, if a customer rejects something or likes to be more 
picky, we can go back and check to see where the problem was, so we have 
a lot of ways to see if we are making them happy. It is all about 
customer service with us." 
 
Resist Change 
Like anything else, Buesing says the hardest part of a looming 
transition is selling the need to change. The proactive senior manager 
recognizes what the competitive landscape is going to be like in the 
near future, creates a vision of how the organization can compete 
successfully in the environment and sets about leading it through the 
steps that bring the vision to fruition.  
 
"Most people resist change, and when you tell them their workload is 
going to increase initially, they are not too happy about that," McAtee 
says. "The most critical thing is to explain and show them how a QMS 
system will help make their job better and easier in the long run." 
 
"The potential for change is such a hard thing," Gibbons says. "But that 
is a people thing. You get over it. To me, if you are not changing, then 
you are not evolving and that goes from the President all the way down 
to everyone else in the company. But no one likes the transitional period." 
 
Change isn’t easy. Sumner says it is difficult to help people understand 
that even though there are immediate results from certifying to a QMS, 
the real impact comes after hard work and dedication to the system. 
Design Packaging struggles with that issue now.  
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"We have to see the future and the benefits that will come from staying 
on course and struggling through the hard times and getting everyone 
trained and on the right path," he says.  
 
The 5 S’s 
As long as the QMS works, it is doing what it was designed to do. Bay 
Cities Container Corp., Pico Rivera, Calif., has appropriately titled 
its QMS program the "5S Visual Workplace." The program, implemented last 
June, is a continuous improvement tool the company uses to build a 
quality work environment, explains Frank Martin, process improvement 
coordinator.  
 
The 5 S’s are Sort, Set in order, Shine, Standardize, and Sustain. Each 
process has a specific function and applies to any work area. Under 
Sorting, the plant removes all items not needed at the process and puts 
them on a red tag pallet for future placement. To Set in order, what 
remains at the process is organized, which is important to improving 
setup times, Martin says.  
 
"We bring everything they need to run the jobs close to the machine, 
from carts on wheels to mounting tools on the machine to keep the 
process moving fast," he says. "This has worked great and our machines 
are showing great improvement." 
 
To Shine, Martin says machines are cleaned inside and out, with 
personnel looking for anything that maintenance needs to address. If 
needed, floors and the machine are painted. Martin says the condition of 
the work area is critical to the morale of associates and a customer’s 
first impression.  
 
How well a company maintains the first three S’s prevents slippage (not 
an S); what results is the fourth S, Standardize. Sustain, the final 
puzzle piece, needs commitment to be successful. Bay Cities makes it a 
way of life.  
 
"I score how well we are sustaining this program once a week," Martin 
says. "If the machine center scores well that month, I reward them for 
their efforts. Respect is reflected in the condition of the work area. 
By building a quality work environment and creating a visual workplace, 
we are ensured a foundation for all improvements." 
 
Once the 5S system is implemented, Bay Cities the measures its processes 
with Overall Equipment Effectiveness (OEE). Using OEE as the only 
standard method of measurement, the company charts the total health of 
the process in three categories, availability time the machine runs, 
performance actual output and quality good product. 
 
Step by step, Martin breaks down the entire process. "We implement the 
five S’s and then measure the process using OEE," he says. "We then see 
the process through the six big losses, breakdowns, setup and 
adjustments, idling and minor losses, speed, quality defects and rework, 
and beginning and end of shift losses.  
 
"Measuring the plant this way gives us the ability to see all downtime 
more clearly, and makes finding and fixing problems easier. Our 
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continuous improvement teams are now stronger because instead of 
attacking the people, we attack the process, which is the real problem." 
 
The Six Sigma  
The spirit of QMS as described above is good, yet one might ask how QMS 
differs from Total Quality Management (TQM) or other programs. All 
initiatives of this type have some positive aspects, but often these 
initiatives do not have measurement and improvement activities that are 
aligned with the needs of the business. This is one reason Smarter 
Solutions, Inc., Austin, Texas, is using a methodology called Smarter 
Six Sigma Solutions (S4), which is similar to a QMS.  
 
The goal of S4 is similar to any other QMS process, that organizations 
better meet the needs and desires of both customers and themselves. 
Forest Breyfogle III, founder of Smarter Solutions Inc. and author of 
four books on the Six Sigma approach, says in his latest novel, Wisdom 
on the Green: Smarter Six Sigma Business Solutions, organizations should 
have a set of high-level system measures that quantify what is 
important. Organizations should then have operational metrics that align 
with these metrics.  
 
These metrics, which could include balanced scorecard measures, are to 
be statistical tracked for common cause and special cause variability in 
a time-series chart. One advantage of using this charting strategy is 
that organizational functions can get out of the fire-fighting mode, 
Breyfogle says.  
 
Organizations should not only decide what they are going to measure, 
they also should decide how they are going to track, report and react to 
unfavorable conditions for the measurement. 
"(They) need to have a system that leads to the right kind of activity," 
Breyfogle says. "An unfavorable common cause response within an S4 
implementation would lead to the creation of a Six Sigma project, 
executed by a practitioner trained in the application of Six Sigma techniques." 
 
Though obtaining middle-management buy-in can sometimes be a challenge, 
Breyfogle says companies that employ the S4 process can expect a 
measurement and improvement methodology aligned with the needs of the 
business, improved bottom-line benefits and improved customer satisfaction. 
 
"Difficulties such as change management and obtaining good data can 
sometimes be a challenge but it is important to build upon the lessons 
learned from others who have implemented Six Sigma," Breyfogle says.  
 
Evolution 
Buesing says there still may be places where a drink, lunch, football 
game, or the latest joke off the Internet can keep an account from 
shopping its business, but each retirement on either side of such 
relationships brings this dinosaur closer to extinction. Documented and 
steady improvement in the subject areas is being required.  
 
Plants can get by without a QMS program, but it is just for a matter of 
time. Gibbons compares QMS systems to your skin; if you take care of it, 
it will continue to look good. If not, it could turn cancerous.  
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"If staying where you are is acceptable, then you do not need a QMS," 
Sumner says. "We can go on re-running orders when they are wrong and 
taking rejections on the chin and then making the same mistake over and 
over or we can focus on the problems that we incur, learn from them and 
continually improve. We have chosen the latter. A company that is not 
growing might as well be going backwards."PBP 
 
Callout: 
"If staying where you are is acceptable, then you do not need a QMS." 
-S. SUMNER, DESIGN PACKAGING 
 
"QMS systems, in one form or another, are a competitive absolute in 
moving forward." 
-J. BUESING, CROWN PAPER BOX 
 


